
MINUTES OF LAYTON CITY 

COUNCIL MEETING    NOVEMBER 3, 2016; 7:01 P.M. 

 

MAYOR AND COUNCILMEMBERS 

PRESENT:     MAYOR BOB STEVENSON, JOYCE BROWN, 

BRUCE DAVIS, TOM DAY, SCOTT FREITAG AND 

JOY PETRO 

 

 

STAFF PRESENT:    ALEX JENSEN, GARY CRANE, BILL WRIGHT, 

TRACY PROBERT, TIM WATKINS, DAVID 

PRICE, ALLEN SWANSON AND THIEDA 

WELLMAN 

 

 

The meeting was held in the Council Chambers of the Layton City Center. 

 
Mayor Stevenson opened the meeting and led the Pledge of Allegiance. Councilmember Davis gave the 
invocation. Scouts and students were welcomed. 
 
MINUTES: 

 
Councilmember Day indicated that on page 5 of the September 15, 2016, Work Meeting, it indicated that Mr. 
Rick Smith had stated that the Canal Company was considering taking over or buying out Kays Creek 
Irrigation. He said his recollection was that it was the opposite; they were considering selling out to Kays 
Creek Irrigation. 
 
Mayor Stevenson said that was correct.  
 
MOTION: Councilmember Petro moved to approve the minutes with the correction as noted by 
Councilmember Day, and Councilmember Day seconded the motion.  
 

  Layton City Council Work Meeting – September 15, 2016; and 

  Layton City Council Meeting – September 15, 2016 

 
The vote was unanimous to approve the minutes as corrected. 
 
MUNICIPAL EVENT ANNOUNCEMENTS: 
 
Councilmember Brown indicated that the City would be hosting the Annual Veterans Day Program on 
November 11th at 11:00 a.m. The program would be held at Central Davis Jr. High and there would be a 
luncheon for the veterans after the program. 
 
Councilmember Brown mentioned the upcoming Turkey Bowl. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

 
COMPREHENSIVE ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT (CAFR) AND AUDITORS’ REPORTS FOR 

THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2016 
 
Tracy Probert, Finance Director, presented the CAFR for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016. He said details 
of the report were covered in the earlier work meeting. Tracy said in the general fund the City budgeted 
about 32.5 million dollars in revenue and the actual revenue was a little over 34 million dollars. He said there 
was also savings in expenditures of about 1.2 million dollars. Rather than using 2.1 million dollars in fund 
balance to balance the 2016 budget, the City ended up adding about $620,000 to unassigned fund balance, 
which brought the City to an unassigned fund balance of 19.4%. Tracy said the way the State gauged fund 
balance the City was at 24.1%; the City was allowed to go to a maximum of 25%. 
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Tracy reviewed information in the enterprise funds. The water fund had a reduction in unrestricted net 
position of approximately $500,000, and the other two major utilities, sewer and storm sewer, ran about flat 
relative to the net position. Tracy said those were things that maybe should be considered as the City moved 
into the 2018 budget season starting in December. 
 
Tracy introduced Rob Wood with the auditing firm of Hansen Bradshaw Malmrose and Erickson. 
 
Mr. Wood said the independent auditor report, which was included in the CAFR, was an unmodified 
opinion; they felt that there were no material misstatements in the CAFR. He said they provided two 
additional reports; the first report was a report on internal controls over financial reporting and compliance 
with laws, regulations, agreements and contracts. Mr. Wood said they noted no material weaknesses or 
significant deficiencies. They felt that the City was complying in all aspects with generally accepted 
accounting principles.  
 
Mr. Wood said the second report was required by the State Auditor’s Office relative to the City’s compliance 
with State laws. He said they found no material weaknesses or significant deficiencies in the City’s 
compliance with State laws.  
 
Mayor Stevenson asked if they saw improvement from the City year after year.  
 
Mr. Wood said their firm audited about 11 municipalities in the State; they were very detailed. He said he 
loved coming to Layton City because the City and departments understood how important this reporting was. 
Mr. Wood said any minor recommendations he made were implemented before he came back the next year. 
He said he loved working in Layton; the City did a great job managing public funds. 
 
ANNEXATION REQUEST – STEVEN W. AND SUSAN MORLOCK – ACCEPTANCE AND 

CERTIFICATION OF THE PETITION FOR ANNEXATION – APPROXIMATELY 16 PHILLIPS 

STREET – RESOLUTION 16-67 AND 16-68 

 
Bill Wright, Community and Economic Development Director, said Resolution 16-67 would accept a 
petition for annexation and Resolution 16-68 would accept the City Recorder’s certification of the 
annexation. He said this petition came from Steve and Susan Morlock for property located at approximately 
16 Phillips Street. Bill identified the property on a map and indicated that it contained .363 acres. He said the 
purpose of the annexation was to build a single family home on the property. Bill said Staff recommended 
approval.  
 
Councilmember Brown said it looked like there were buildings on the property; would they be removed. 
 
Bill said that was the plan.  
 
Ed Green, developer, said the buildings would not be removed. He said they were just bringing the property 
into the City. There was already a home on the property.  
 
MOTION: Councilmember Brown moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Councilmember 
Davis seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 
  



 

 

Minutes of Layton City Council Meeting November 3, 2016 

 

3

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS: 

 
AMEND TITLE 19, SECTION 19.05.030 (REQUIREMENTS SPECIFIC TO RESIDENTIAL AND 

AGRICULTURAL ZONING DISTRICTS, LOT AREA, COVERAGE, WIDTH, MINIMUM 

DWELLING SIZE, HEIGHT REGULATIONS AND DWELLINGS PER LOT), TABLE 5-1 – 

SECTION 19.05.090(9) (PROJECTIONS INTO REQUIRED YARDS) – SECTION 19.05.090 

(APPLICATION OF PRUD TO UNDERLYING ZONING DISTRICT) – ORDINANCE 16-42 
 
Bill Wright said Ordinance 16-42 dealt with side yard setbacks in residential zones and porch projections 
into front yards. He explained that the proposed changes came from a development meeting held in May. Bill 
said there had been a change in market demand with the preference of larger homes on smaller lots; lot sizes 
would not be changed and density would not increase. The amendment would only allow for larger homes on 
the lots. Bill said the amendment would also allow for porches to project into front yards up to six feet; 
currently they were only allowed to project into front yards four feet.  
 
Bill said the proposed amendments would also change side yard setbacks in the R-S PRUD overlay to be the 
same as in the R-S zone. He said the Planning Commission recommended approval and Staff supported that 
recommendation. 
 
Bill mentioned an email the City received from Jeff Taylor with Perry Homes that Mr. Taylor wanted read 
into the record. “To the members of the Layton City Council, I appreciate your consideration of setback 
changes tonight. I apologize that I am not able to be at the meeting tonight. I offer my support for these 
changes. These changes will make it possible for the building community to offer homes with features that 
the buying public is demanding, while keeping land and lot costs at affordable levels. Buyers today are 
expecting larger garages and more bays in the garages. We have found that when we are able to provide 3 
car garages at an affordable price, homeowners will stay in their homes for a much longer period of time. 
This not only adds stability to the communities we develop, but also to Layton City as well. By asking for 
these changes we are not asking for more density, we are asking for a better and more efficient use of the 
density or zoning already in place. Thank you again for your consideration of this change.” 
 
Mayor Stevenson opened the meeting for public input.  
 
Bruce Nilson with Nilson Homes said he would second what was presented. He said they were currently 
building in the Villas area; this was a great subdivision. Mr. Nilson said feedback was that people were 
looking for larger garages; side yards were insignificant. He said he supported the concept of the new 
guidelines. People wanted 3 car garages and this would allow for that. People were looking for more home 
and less yard.  
 
MOTION: Councilmember Petro moved to close the public hearing and approve the amendments to Title 
19 as presented, Ordinance 16-42. Councilmember Day seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 7:26 p.m. 

 
 
 
 

________________________________ 
Thieda Wellman, City Recorder 


